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February 14, 2010 
 
 
Dear Chairman Palacios and members of the 31st Guam Legislature: 
 
 
Thank you for the opportunity to provide testimony as part of the 
confirmation process for Joe Acfalle San Agustin to serve as Director of the 
Department of Corrections. 
 
 
I am Dr. Dianne “Metgot” Strong, a retired University of Guam professor of 
writing and a resident of Guam since 1972. 
 
 
I have been following the news of the Department of Corrections since the 
tenure of then *Acting Director* (and former Senator) *James Miles*. We were 
Police Reservists together. Miles was a retired *Army Major*. I then 
followed the brief tenure of Director *Jack Shimizu*, a retired *Navy 
Chief* whose 
qualifications consisted of running the Navy brig. Now retired *Marine Corps 
Master Gunnery Sergeant San Agustin* has been nominated for the directorship 
of this very troubled agency. 
 
 
The Calvo-Tenorio Public Safety Transition team reported that Guam's 
agencies -- among them DOC -- are "floundering, dysfunctional, 
organizationally incoherent, [with] leadership in a triad mode and 
disarrayed making total confusion as to who is in charge and in control." 
 
On December 31, 2010, the *Marianas Variety* published my letter, 
questioning *“Politics over performance?”* (please see attached) 
 
*Governor Calvo’s "Safety Czar," Lt. Governor Ray Tenorio, made it clear to 
the Public Safety Transition Team that he "wanted a Marine" to take the helm 
at one of Guam's most troubled agencies.* 
 
I have studied the on-line application packet of Mr. San Agustin and cannot 
in good conscience support his confirmation. 
 
 
First, I mean no disrespect to the admirable service of any retired Marine 
with 28 and one half years of experience. His DD214 shows that he served as 
a Communications Chief for more than nine years. 
 



 
However, Mr. San Agustin has indicated that his only post-high school 
studies were in business management from 1999-2001 with the University of 
Phoenix, while he was stationed in San Diego. His file lacks any transcript. 
I see no indication of his earning *at a minimum* an Associate of Arts 
degree. Nor do I see any evidence of background in criminal justice or 
corrections. 
 
 
The recent Calvo-Tenorio Transition Team report on Public Safety ( 
http://www.pacificnewscenter.com/images/pdf/safety.pdf, see pages 8, 10 and 
12) states that currently *18 Department of Corrections employees hold 
college degrees*. Among employees assigned to the Adult Correctional 
Facility (ACF), Parole Services Division (PSD) and the Diagnostic and 
Treatment Services Division (DTSD), *three* have earned their *Master’s* in 
Public Administration (MPA), *six* have *Bachelors of Social Work* (BSW), * 
five* have *Bachelors of Science in Criminal Justice*, and *two* 
earned *Bachelors 
of Arts* (BA). 
 
 
The current 31st Guam Legislature consists of no fewer than five senators 
with terminal degrees. Many of our senators have studied or taught at the 
University of Guam. I am confident all appreciate the value of our 
government servants improving themselves by earning college degrees. It is 
laudable to witness our “home-grown” folks earning positions of great 
responsibility and service. 
 
 
In November 2010 then Governor Felix Camacho tapped career corrections 
officer Lt. Antone Aguon to serve as Acting Director of DOC. Despite his 16 
years of service as a *uniformed corrections officer*, despite his earning 
A.A. and B.S. degrees locally in criminal justice, and an MPA degree, 
Governor Eddie Calvo did not nominate Aguon for this difficult and demanding 
position. 
 
 
Indeed, the Transition Report on page 18 states that employees “have stated 
their support of Lt. Aguon’s Acting Director appointment. Many believe he is 
in tune with the general issues surrounding DepCor’s operations and has the 
leadership ability to garner support of all the employees… Since his 
appointment 2 weeks ago, he has managed to reduce overtime costs and is 
currently working on the reclassification of inmates which has been a major 
issue as of late.” 
 
 
The 18-page Transition Report accurately details the daunting challenges DOC 
faces as a cash-strapped agency that must both protect the public and the 
civil rights of its inmates. DOC is often the forgotten stepchild of the 
Government of Guam – until an inmate barbecue video is released or an inmate 
is murdered. 
 
 
I have never met Nominee San Agustin, but on January 25th I witnessed his 
testimony, *against* *Bill 16-31*, *RELATIVE TO THE COMPOSITION AND POWERS 
OF THE TERRITORIAL PAROLE BOARD.* 



 
* * 
 
Mr. San Agustin stated that “this bill sets up the Parole Board for failure… 
*the Parole Board under my charge *(emphasis added) *will comply with rules 
and regulations…and individuals under my purview …”* 
 
 
 
Later Chairman Palacios himself corrected the Acting Director of DOC, with 
the reminder that the Parole Board is a “sovereign board,” and “does not 
answer to the Department of Corrections.” 
 
 
Nine days later, on February 3, the *Marianas Variety* ran an editorial 
titled, *“Be prepared.”* One would-be director had testified that she was 
“still learning basic law and procedure[s].” I submit that the director 
nominee who has custody of more than 500 convicted inmates and pre-trial 
detainees certainly should be better prepared. 
 
 
At last month’s hearing Mr. San Agustin also protested that the standards 
proposed by the bill were “too high.” I question what kind of message that 
conveys to the 18 employees of DepCor who have sacrificed to earn 
post-secondary degrees. 
 
 
The 19-year old Depart of Justice consent decree finally has been receiving 
media attention, but the court-ordered Monitor has failed to report the 
shocking problems contained in the Transition Report. Will Nominee San 
Agustin side with the Office of the Attorney General that these standards 
are “too high?” 
 
 
Given the critical conditions existing at DOC, and lacking any convincing 
evidence that Mr. San Agustin has *managerial skills* required for this 
position, I firmly OPPOSE his confirmation to serve as Director. 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
 
 
Dianne M. Strong, Ed.D., *rights activist* 
 
Yona, Guam 96915 
 
Tel: 687-3647 
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